23.02.21 Updates to Staff and Prisoner Testing
Dear Executive Directors, Prison Group Directors and Governors/Directors, 
Please see the below updates on staff and prisoner testing for staff and prisoners within prisons.

1. Advice for governors on increasing staff uptake of COVID-19 testing. 

Attachment: Note for Governors on Staff Testing Uptake. 
Governors are asked to respond to  their PGDs confirming the points requested in section 3 of the attached note. PGDs are to collate these responses and send them to HMPPSCOVID19RegimeRecoveryTesting@justice.gov.uk 
In addition to the detailed note, the following annexes are also available via https://hmppsintranet.org.uk/ersd-guidance/2020/04/28/staff-testing-in-england/:

1. The latest uptake data for each establishment (ranked by PCR uptake rates) – Annex A
1. Examples of existing communications materials that governors already have access to – Annex B


1. Expansion of Prisoner LFD Testing and Updates to Staff LFD Testing 

Attachment: PGD Brief 
The attached brief describes the expansion of LFD testing to prisoners upon reception and transfer (in addition to existing PCR), before court, transfer, ROTL and before release, and also details the updates that have been made to Staff LFD Testing guidance.
In addition to the brief, supporting documents are also available via https://hmppsintranet.org.uk/ersd-guidance/2020/04/28/staff-testing-in-england/. 

Please direct any queries on testing to HMPPSCOVID19RegimeRecoveryTesting@justice.gov.uk. General enquires should be directed to COVID19.Regimes&OpsGuidance@justice.gov.uk in the first instance. 
Kind Regards, 
COVID-19 Regime Management Team 
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Advice for governors on increasing staff uptake of COVID-19 testing

Thank you for your efforts to date in rolling out weekly staff testing across the whole of the prison estate. This is a significant achievement and a major step forward in protecting staff and residents. 

Now that weekly staff testing is available across the estate, it is absolutely imperative that we ensure staff uptake is as high as possible. Achieving a high rate of staff testing is crucial to save lives and help contain and prevent outbreaks.   This note:

1) sets out expectations for staff testing; 

2) sets out best practice from across the estate; 

3) requests confirmation from you on the rollout;

4) provides you with the latest testing uptake rates at each establishment for comparison; and

5) is accompanied with comms materials you can use to promote testing uptake locally (more material will be shared with you this/next week as part of a new comms campaign).

1) Expectations

Staff testing is the key to protecting our staff and residents. By achieving high rates of staff testing and identifying positive cases early, we will prevent staff transmission, protecting each other, those we live with and also those in our care. This is critical to keeping people safe, preventing deaths, and getting back to normality. 

We expect all staff to play their part in protecting each other by taking weekly tests unless they have a valid reason not to.

As such, although staff are not legally compelled to take a test, we are seeking your support as governors to ensure that all staff understand they are expected to take part in the testing programme. Staff should be required to ‘opt-out’ and provide a reason for this, rather than ‘opt-in’ to the process. We are also seeking trade union support for this expectation.

PCR and lateral flow device (LFD) testing have different strengths, and it is vital we use a combination of both to give us the best chance of stopping the spread of infection. 

2) Suggested best practice to increase uptake of testing

1. Test location. Ensure that PCR tests are located in a convenient place for staff to pick them up – preferably somewhere they will already pass each day, e.g. at the front gate. 

· Consider the viability of delivering PCR tests to staff on the wing, so that they can take them in their own time and deposit at the gatehouse when they leave.

· Ensure that LFD testing areas are convenient for staff.



2. Timing of test availability. Tests should be made available every day, so that shift patterns do not make it more difficult for staff to be tested. 



3. Setting clear expectations. Make it clear to staff that the expectation is that all staff will take a test in order to protect one another and their families. Ask line managers to speak to staff if they have opted not to take a test in order to understand the reason.

· Accompanying this letter is comms governors can use to highlight that staff testing is crucial for protecting staff and their families.



4. Make access to privileges conditional on testing. Another potential route to driving up staff testing is to make accessing the prison gym conditional on the staff member being tested weekly (when your prison gym re-opens). There is a clear rationale to this, as testing will reduce the potential for transmission whilst staff use the gym.

· Making access to Payment Plus conditional on regular testing is another option, and consistent with infection control rationale, given that this is additional to the core contracted requirement.



5. Engage local union reps to get their support. Some establishments have reported that union reps have been instrumental in driving up testing rates. We are also engaging unions nationally to enlist their support in messaging.



6. Take advantage of resourcing options. A recent Gold briefing detailed options to support testing, including the use of Covid overtime scheme hours, administrative staff, or HQ support. 



3) Requested information from establishments

It is important that we are able to accurately track the number of staff being tested each week. This will inform decisions about our overall risk levels and give confidence across government that the large amount of testing we have available is being used effectively. 

We are requesting that governors confirm (via their PGD) that:

1. You have checked the total estimated number of staff eligible for testing is accurate (noting that staff cannot take a PCR test within 90 days of a positive test or if they are on leave/absent etc.), and that you will regularly review this on an ongoing basis if there are significant changes.

2. Communications have been sent to all staff setting the expectation that everyone should take part in the testing programme (both PCR and LFD). Line managers will discuss with staff who refuse tests to understand their reasons. Both forms of tests have different advantages so taking both tests regularly is essential.

3. PCR and LFD tests are being offered every day.

4. Tests are in an easy-to-access location, and steps have been taken to make testing as easy as possible for staff, including consideration of shift patterns.

5. Any issues that are compromising test uptake rates are being reported to the central HMPPS Testing team.

[bookmark: _Hlk64971004]4) Staff testing uptake data as reported by establishments (for 7th-13th Feb), ranked by PCR uptake rates

See Annex A



5) Comms material for encouraging staff to take Covid-19 tests

All comms material that prison governors can use to encourage testing at their sites can be found on the HMPPS intranet (see Annex B for example material): https://hmppsintranet.org.uk/resources/recovery/prisons/ 

[bookmark: _GoBack]The HMPPS Communications team is launching a comms campaign, based on the insight gathered from governors and contact tracing leads. This campaign will focus on building a sense of personal responsibility in all staff, regardless of role or grade, and moving from testing being voluntary to being expected. Additional communications products will be distributed directly to sites, as well as editable posters that will be shared electronically.
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As testing requirements increase within establishments, in line with government guidelines, we would like to thank you for all your work to date in supporting this programme. We appreciate the difficulties in not only introducing testing, but ensuring compliance with latest operational guidance, for which you have our sincere and eternal gratitude. We also wish to acknowledge the regular changes to data asks that have occurred recently; we apologise for the frustration this will have caused and seek to reassure you that these changes have been made to act on feedback received from establishments and to ensure we have as accurate a picture of testing frequency and uptake as possible. 

0. 

Additional Testing for Prisoners using LFD



0. PHE Health & Justice strongly advocate that testing with lateral flow devices (LFD) should be used in custodial settings to allow the rapid detection of infectious staff and residents and implementation of appropriate infection prevention control measures. 



0. Following the recent introduction of LFD testing for all staff working in prisons, this programme of work is to be expanded. Lateral Flow Device (LFD) testing of asymptomatic residents upon reception and transfer (in addition to existing PCR), before court, transfer, ROTL and before release is to be implemented in all establishments.  Testing is in addition to social distancing and wearing of personal protective equipment (PPE) in reducing the spread of the virus.



0. Discussions have taken place with unions for staff to volunteer to undertake this testing work to enable the rollout of testing across the prison estate as quickly as possible. Staff can volunteer locally to be part of a prisoner testing team and such tasks will be completed within work hours.  This testing is a vital step in reducing the spread of the virus, protecting staff and prisoners and protecting the NHS.  Governors are to consult with trade unions when deciding the best approach for implementing this locally. 

1. 

Resourcing 

This testing regime will require staffing resources to be made available on site through a volunteer arrangement (during paid work time). 

The staff would oversee the testing (all self-administered), process samples and register test results. As this is prisoner testing, we expect staff supervising the testing will be operational. However, testing staff undertaking the associated administrative roles can be of any grade, operational or non-operational, directly employed or non-directly employed. Governors should seek support from partner organisations where appropriate. 

To support this critical work, centrally we are exploring alternative resources which could be deployed to prisons for supervision of testing or processing of samples. We are also exploring potential staff who could work remotely to support the related administrative work. For more information regarding this, please refer to the comms published via Gold on 12th February 2021, titled ‘Staff resourcing for LFD testing and vaccination rollout’.

Frequency and Timing

As with all testing, participation is voluntary; however, we hope as many prisoners as possible will take part and staff should explain the importance and benefits of being tested. 

Arriving Receptions/Transfers



Two LFD tests should be taken at the same time as the existing PCRs on day 0/1 and 5/6. Please note that any early movement off the RCU must only be based upon two negative PCR results. The LFD test should be conducted as soon as possible upon arrival at the prison.



Inter-Prison Transfers



One LFD test will be conducted prior to transfer. The test must be taken on the day of transfer.  



Transfer to Immigration Removal Centres (IRC) – For PILOT SITES ONLY 

One LFD test 48 hours prior to transfer and repeated 24 hours prior to transfer to IRC.  Testing is a mandatory requirement set by the Home Office and therefore if a detainee declines to be tested; the transfer will not occur.   

Releases



Two LFD tests to be conducted. The first test should be taken 48 hours before release. The second test should be taken on the day of release.  For release testing, any resident who tests LFD positive should be issued with a PCR test kit to undertake at home and to self-register. Advice should be given to the resident being released about how to do this.



Court Appearances



One LFD test to be undertaken before attending court. The test should be taken as close to appearance as possible, but certainly within 24hours. This is to be repeated every 48 hours if the individual is attending court multiple days. 



Release on Temporary Licence (ROTL)  

For those residents who are on ROTL day release work placements in the community; they can be offered LFD tests twice per week (day 1 and day 4) prior to leaving the establishment.  Any positive LFD results must be followed up with a PCR test and the resident placed in isolation. Work placements to be informed of positive result as per Test and Trace processes.

For those residents who are on compassionate or day release/overnight resettlement ROTL, they should undertake LFD on morning of ROTL release.  Any positive LFD results must be followed up with a PCR test and the resident placed in isolate and the ROTL delayed.



Updates to Staff LFD Guidance

The updates set out below are in line with previously mentioned comms sent out through Gold on 12/02/21. The two key changes are as follows:

1. Following PHE confirmation, operational guidance has been updated to reflect that individuals who have had a positive PCR result within the last 90 days will not be able to partake in any PCR or LFD testing until after that 90-day period has lapsed.  

2. A positive LFD test result must be followed up with a PCR test and the individual isolate until the PCR result is known.  If new symptoms develop during this 90-day period; the individual is to isolate and medical advice is to be sought.



The document also reiterates that a negative LFD result does not indicate that an individual is not infected, merely that it is not detected at point of testing. For that reason, behaviours must not change in a way that increases risk of transmission.

Quality assurance has been included to mitigate staff concerns over safety of volunteering to test, and to ensure the following aspects of the testing process are subject to management checks regularly:

· Staff and prisoners understand self-swab procedures and are performing correctly 

· All testing staff have appropriate training 

· Onsite testing supervision: Observing the end-to-end testing process of a sample of tests to ensure that knowledge and skills are appropriate 

· Taking off and putting on PPE and hand washing is within guidelines 

· Supplies and equipment are being stored and handled correctly 

· Waste is segregated and managed correctly 

1. 

1. An operational governance record should be used to document that the checks have been undertaken and that if any actions are necessary, they are documented and followed up in a timely manner. 

1. 

1. 

1. Updates to Prisoner PCR Guidance



The COVID-19 Routine Prisoner Reception and Transfer PCR Testing operational guidance has been updated to include additional information on Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) and Infection Prevention and Control.





We recognise that this is another task requiring resource and appreciate your support with this incredibly important programme of work. As with previous testing rollouts, staff in the HMPPS Testing Team are available to offer support.  

If an establishment is unable to meet the resource requirement to introduce or maintain the full testing programme of staff and prisoners at any point, we ask that staff testing is prioritised, due to the risk of incursion through staff.

Thank you again for your continued support and please contact HMPPSTesting@justice.gov.uk with any queries. 




